



CERVICAL CANCER & LATINXS*: THE FIGHT FOR PREVENTION & HEALTH EQUITY

Cervical cancer is highly preventable, yet women of color, including Latinxs, remain more likely to suffer and die from this disease than non-Latinx white women. Unfortunately, Latinxs, immigrant women, and women of color face systemic barriers such as cost, lack of available clinics, insufficient culturally- and linguistically-competent health systems, and discriminatory immigration policies that make it difficult for individuals and communities to access the routine healthcare they need to prevent and treat the disease.

In this document, the National Latina Institute for Reproductive Health (NLIRH) provides the latest statistics regarding Latinxs' incidence of cervical cancer and explores the factors that contribute to cervical cancer inequities. We conclude by providing policy recommendations that, if enacted, would narrow racial and ethnic cervical cancer inequities, increase access to routine gynecological care, and improve the health of Latinxs and immigrant women in the United States.

LATINXS FACE DISPROPORTIONATELY HIGH RATES OF CERVICAL CANCER – A LARGELY PREVENTABLE DISEASE

- Women of color, including Latinxs, disproportionately suffer and die from cervical cancer – a largely preventable disease.
- According to the latest statistics from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), Latinas have the highest cervical cancer incidence rates and black women experience the highest mortality rates.¹
- While fewer people are diagnosed with and die from cervical cancer compared to ten years ago, the gap between white women and Black women and Latinas has not closed.²
- As many as 80 percent of deaths from cervical cancer could be prevented by regular screening coupled with adequate patient follow up and treatment.³
- In 2013, 77 percent of Latinas were current with their cervical cancer screenings in comparison to 83 percent of white women.⁴
- Lesbian Latinxs may disproportionately experience cervical cancer due to health factors associated with overall poor health and lack of information regarding reproductive healthcare.⁵ Transgender and gender non-conforming Latinxs with cervixes may disproportionately experience cervical cancer given that Latinas overall experience high rates of cervical cancer incidence.
- Contrary to common myths, Latinxs and women of color do not experience higher rates of cervical cancer due to frequent sexual activity. Latinxs experience persistent systemic barriers to cervical cancer prevention, screening, and treatment.

THE AFFORDABLE CARE ACT (ACA) ADVANCES CERVICAL CANCER PREVENTION FOR LATINXS

Expansions in Coverage

- Under the ACA, Latinxs now have greater access to public and private insurance due to the expansion of the Medicaid programs, tax credits for insurance offered on the Health Insurance Marketplaces, and expansions in coverage for young people.
- For decades, Latinxs have been the most uninsured racial and ethnic group. Because of the ACA, over 4 million Latinx individuals have gained health insurance, lowering the uninsurance rate of the Latinx community from over 40 percent to about 31 percent.⁶
- 913,000 young Latinxs are insured due to an ACA provision which allows young adults to remain on their parents' insurance plans until the age of 26.⁷

Affordable Cervical Cancer Prevention Tools

- Under the ACA, women's preventive services are covered at no additional co-pay. This includes cervical cancer screenings (including the Pap and HPV DNA tests) and the vaccine against the Human Papilloma Virus (HPV) – one of the main causes of cervical cancer.⁸ In fact, cancer researchers have found that women under the age of 26 have been diagnosed at earlier stages of cervical cancer due to their ability to gain coverage under the ACA,⁹ giving these women a better chance to overcome cervical cancer.
- The ACA also dedicates \$11 billion to community health centers (CHC) over five years to expand operations, improve construction, and support new sites. Twenty-four million people receive care at federally qualified health centers— and in 2014, 34 percent of Latinxs received care at these centers.¹¹



Investments in Eliminating Racial and Ethnic Health Disparities

- The ACA also reauthorized the Office of Minority Health (OMH) at the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) whose mission is to “improve the health of racial and ethnic minority populations through the development of health policies and programs that will eliminate health disparities.”¹²
- The National Cancer Institute has funded 23 community networks program centers which increase access to and use of preventive screenings, diagnosis, and treatment in racial and ethnic communities and mentor and train researchers from underrepresented backgrounds.¹³
- Section 1557 of the ACA prevents discrimination on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, including gender identity, age, or disability in health programs or activities supported by the federal government.¹⁴

Enhanced Data Collection and Investments in a Diverse, Culturally- and Linguistically-Competent Healthcare Workforce

- The ACA creates and expands a number of programs to enhance the healthcare workforce in order to better serve our communities, in particular communities of color and those who live in areas with few providers.¹⁵
- The ACA provides grants for language and cultural competency training for healthcare workers, as well as incentives and loan repayment plans to help bring more underrepresented groups into healthcare fields.¹⁶
- The ACA requires enhanced data collection on race, ethnicity, sex, primary language, and disability status in national, federal data collection efforts with the explicit goal of reducing health disparities.¹⁷ Additionally, the ACA allows HHS to collect other demographic information such as sexual orientation and gender identity which will improve the health of LGBTQ individuals.¹⁸

LATINXS CONTINUE TO FACE BARRIERS TO CERVICAL CANCER SCREENING, TREATMENT & PREVENTION

Persistent Barriers to Affordable Health Insurance Coverage

- Despite the expansions in coverage for Latinxs under the ACA, the ACA prohibits undocumented immigrants from participating in the new Health Insurance Marketplaces. Undocumented immigrants continue to be barred from most public health coverage programs including Medicaid and the Children’s Health Insurance Program (CHIP).
- The ACA also does not lift existing restrictions on lawfully present immigrants’ eligibility for affordable and public health insurance programs like Medicaid. In 2012, HHS excluded those granted Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals (DACA) from participation in the Health Insurance Marketplaces in comparison to individuals with other forms of deferred action.¹⁹
- Immigrant Latinxs are more likely to work in industries that do not offer health coverage and are less likely to afford costly private health insurance.²⁰ As such, legal barriers to public and affordable health coverage make a bad situation worse for immigrant Latinxs and their families.
- Under the ACA, states can expand their Medicaid programs. If all states expanded their Medicaid programs, 95 percent of eligible, uninsured Latinxs would qualify for coverage through Medicaid, CHIP, or programs to lower the cost of coverage in the Marketplaces.²¹ Governors and/or legislatures of states with high Latinx populations, including Texas and Florida, are blocking the implementation of Medicaid expansion, leaving large gaps in coverage for Latinxs.²²

Lack of Culturally- and Linguistically-Competent Health Systems

- Latinxs may face discrimination and bias from providers and health systems due to their race and ethnicity, immigration status, primary language, sexual orientation and/or gender identity. Transgender Latinxs who fear discrimination and bias may be less likely to seek the routine care necessary to prevent and treat cervical cancer.²³
- Latinxs are markedly underrepresented in the healthcare workforce, with Latinxs composing approximately 17 percent of the U.S. population but only 8 percent of healthcare practitioners and 16 percent fulfilling healthcare support roles in 2014.²⁴
- Latinxs represent many cultures and speak many languages. Our current health systems do not adequately provide services and information in the languages Latinxs speak and in ways that resonate with their cultures.



Discriminatory Immigration Policies

- In addition to the barriers imposed on immigrants' access to affordable healthcare, detention and deportation policies and practices impose barriers by instilling fear in immigrant communities and deterring immigrant women from seeking safety-net healthcare services at CHCs and emergency rooms.²⁵
- A patchwork of current immigration policies penalize the use of certain public services, including healthcare, and discourage immigrant women from seeking healthcare services for which they are eligible.²⁶

Cuts to Federal and State Safety-Net Programs

- Several states have cut their healthcare safety-net programs in recent years, a phenomenon which is devastating for Latinxs and immigrant women and families who rely on these programs for healthcare and cervical cancer prevention. For example, in 2011, the state of Texas defunded its Women's Health Program, decimating the reproductive health safety net and leaving thousands of Latinxs and immigrant women without an affordable primary source of care.²⁷
- Title X, the only federally-funded family planning program, has experienced cuts over the past several years, with no indication of some patients receiving care from other providers. For example, in fiscal year (FY) 2013, the Title X program experienced a cut of \$14.9 million.²⁹ Recently, the House of Representatives Subcommittee on Labor, Health and Human Services, Education, and Related Agencies proposed completely eliminating the Title X program.³⁰
- While the ACA increases funding for CHCs, the law also cuts funding for Disproportionate Share Hospitals, which provide services to low-income and uninsured patients.³¹ These cuts will disproportionately impact the remaining uninsured – including immigrant Latinxs who are statutorily excluded from the expanded health coverage options under the ACA.

NLIRH POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS FOR CERVICAL CANCER PREVENTION

- **NLIRH urges state governments to expand Medicaid.** Nineteen states have not expanded their Medicaid programs, leaving critical gaps in coverage for Latinxs living in those states.³² Eighty percent of Latinx registered voters in Florida and 81 percent of those in Texas support Medicaid expansion.³³ Additionally, we urge Congress to fully fund CHCs, which provide vital care for Latinxs, particularly immigrant and LGBTQ Latinxs, who are more likely to be uninsured for healthcare.

NLIRH Urges Congress & the Administration to:

- **Keep the ACA and build upon its successes.** Congress plans to repeal much of the ACA even though only 26 percent of individuals in the U.S. support repeal.³⁴ Congressional members who oppose the ACA do not have a plan that would ensure the protections and benefits that many in our community need to be healthy. In fact, 71 percent of Latinx registered voters say the ACA is working well and should remain as it is or that it is working well and can be improved by decreasing out of pocket costs.³⁵ The ACA is the first step in ensuring all communities have meaningful access to affordable, quality, culturally competent health coverage and care, including reproductive healthcare.
- **Support the Health Equity and Accountability Act,** which builds upon the foundation established in the ACA to further reduce racial and ethnic health disparities by removing remaining gaps in coverage, expanding culturally- and linguistically-competent healthcare, improving data collection, and providing additional resources to reduce the negative impact of cancer in underserved communities.
- **Support legislation that lifts all citizenship and immigration status requirements on public and affordable health coverage programs, including CHIP, Medicaid, and the ACA.** Federal and state policies which bar immigrants from participating in public health coverage programs on the sole basis of their immigration status contribute to high uninsurance rates and poor health outcomes among immigrant women and families.
- **Support robust funding for Title X Family Planning Programs in the appropriations process.** Title X, the only federally-funded family planning program, provides cervical cancer screenings and STI counseling and education for millions of men and women every year. In 2015, Title X-supported health clinics performed over 769,000 Pap tests and served over 4 million low-income patients, 32 percent of whom identify as Latinx.³⁶
- **Ensure all transgender persons can access the preventive health services made available under the Women's Health Amendment to the ACA.** These services include: contraception, mammograms, cervical cancer screenings, prenatal care, and others.
- **Ensure robust enforcement of Section 1557, the nondiscrimination provision, of the ACA.**



REFERENCES

*Note: NLIHR, conscious of the importance of gender equity in the production of educational materials utilizes gender-neutral terms throughout this document. "Latinx" is a term that challenges the gender binary in the Spanish language and embraces the diversity of genders that often are actively erased from spaces. Due to the limitations of data collection, we use "Latina(s)" or "women" where research only shows findings for cisgender women, including Latinas.

**Note: "LGBTQ" and similar terms stand for lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, and queer.

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Cervical Cancer Rates by Race and Ethnicity. August 20, 2015. The U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Available at <http://www.cdc.gov/cancer/cervical/statistics/race.htm>.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Cervical Cancer Rates by Race and Ethnicity. August 20, 2015. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Available at <http://www.cdc.gov/cancer/cervical/statistics/race.htm>.
- American Cancer Society. Cancer Facts & Figures for Hispanics/Latinos 2015-2017. Atlanta: American Cancer Society; 2015; 12. Available at: <http://www.cancer.org/acs/groups/content/@research/documents/document/acspc-046405.pdf>.
- American Cancer Society. Cancer Facts & Figures for Hispanics/Latinos 2015-2017. Atlanta: American Cancer Society; 2015; 24. Available at: <http://www.cancer.org/acs/groups/content/@research/documents/document/acspc-046405.pdf>.
- According to the National LGBT Cancer Network, "Compared to heterosexual women, lesbians may be at greater risk for HPV and cervical cancer due to health and lifestyle factors associated with poor overall health. However, lesbians are less likely to regularly visit a reproductive health specialist and are therefore less exposed to information about HPV or make use of the preventative steps developed for women." National LGBT Cancer Network. HPV and Cancer. http://www.cancer-network.org/cancer_information/hpv_and_cancer/. Accessed on November 25, 2015. In addition, few healthcare providers are trained in the health concerns of LGBTQ persons, many reporting that they never received training during medical school, creating barriers to culturally competent, quality cervical cancer prevention and treatment. IOM (Institute of Medicine). 2011: 65. *The Health of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender People: Building a Foundation for Better Understanding*. Washington, D.C.: The National Academies Press.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. The ACA is Working for the Latino Community. July 21, 2016. <http://www.hhs.gov/healthcare/facts-and-features/fact-sheets/aca-working-latino-community/index.html?language=es>.
- Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation. Report Shows Affordable Care Act Has Expanded Insurance Coverage Among Young Adults of all Races and Ethnicities. ASPE Issue Brief. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. July 9, 2012. Available at <http://aspe.hhs.gov/health/reports/2012/YoungAdultsbyGroup/ib.pdf>.
- U.S. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. HealthCare.gov. Preventive Care Benefits for Women. <https://www.healthcare.gov/preventive-care-women/>. Accessed on December 23, 2016. American Cancer Society. Cervical Cancer Prevention and Screening: Financial Issues. December 8, 2016. Available at: <http://www.cancer.org/cancer/cervicalcancer/moreinformation/cervicalcancerpreventionandearlydetection/cervical-cancer-prevention-and-early-detection-prevention-screening-financial-issues>.
- Tavernise S. Rise in Early Cervical Cancer Detection is Linked to Affordable Care Act. New York Times. Nov. 24, 2015. <http://mobile.nytimes.com/2015/11/25/health/rise-in-early-cervical-cancer-detection-is-linked-to-affordable-care-act.html?referer=https://t.co/ofQQLQrATM>.
- Health Resources and Services Administration. The Affordable Care Act and Health Centers. Available at: <https://www.hrsa.gov/about/news/2012tables/healthcentersacafactsheet.pdf>. Accessed on December 23, 2016.
- National Association of Community Health Centers. America's Health Centers. March 2016. Available at: <http://nachc.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/Americas-Health-Centers-March-2016.pdf>.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Office of Minority Health. History of the Office of Minority Health. August 23, 2016. Available at: <https://minorityhealth.hhs.gov/omh/browse.aspx?lvl=2&lvlid=1>.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of the Secretary, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation and Office of Minority Health. HHS Action Plan to Reduce Racial and Ethnic Health Disparities Implementation Progress Report. Washington, D.C.: Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, 2015; 25. Available at: http://minorityhealth.hhs.gov/assets/pdf/FINAL_HHS_Action_Plan_Progress_Report_11_2_2015.pdf.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of Civil Rights. Section 1557 of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act. Available at <http://www.hhs.gov/ocr/civilrights/understanding/section1557/index.html>. Accessed on December 23, 2016.
- Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. Health Policy Snapshot: Issue Brief: How will the Affordable Care Act help diversify the healthcare workforce? December 2011; 1-2. Available at http://www.rwjf.org/content/dam/farm/reports/issue_briefs/2011/rwjf11998.
- The Colorado Trust. Health Equity and Racial and Ethnic Workforce Diversity: How to Address the Shortage of Racially and Ethnically Diverse Health Professionals. October 2013; 5-6. http://www.coloradotruster.org/sites/default/files/CT_Workforce_Diversity_Brief_FINAL.pdf.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Office of Minority Health. Data Collection Standards for Race, Ethnicity, Primary Language, Sex, and Disability Status. June 20, 2016. <http://minorityhealth.hhs.gov/omh/browse.aspx?lvl=2&lvlid=23>.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Office of Minority Health. Improving Data Collection for the LGBT Community. September 9, 2013. <http://minorityhealth.hhs.gov/omh/browse.aspx?lvl=3&lvlid=57>.
- National Immigration Law Center. "Lawfully Present" Individuals Eligible Under the Affordable Care Act. July 2016. Available at: <https://www.nilc.org/issues/health-care/lawfullypresent/>.
- For example, 66 percent of non-citizen Latinas do not have access to employer-sponsored coverage, and in 2011, 45 percent of all immigrant Latinas and 55 percent of non-citizen immigrant women in the U.S. were uninsured for healthcare. Delgado A. et al. *Trabajadoras: Challenges and Conditions of Latina Workers in the United States*. Washington, DC: Labor Council for Latin American Advancement (LCLAA), March 2012; 10, 92. Available at: http://www.lclaa.org/images/pdf/Trabajadoras_Report.pdf. In a 2013 study, 14 percent of LGBTQ Latinx adults were found to be unemployed in comparison to 11 percent of non-LGBTQ Latinx adults, further blocking LGBTQ Latinxs' access to employment-sponsored coverage. Movement Advancement Project et al. *A Broken Bargain for LGBT Workers of Color*. November 2013; 5. Available at: <http://www.lgbtmap.org/file/a-broken-bargain-for-lgbt-workers-of-color.pdf>.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. The ACA is Working for the Latino Community. July 21, 2016. <http://www.hhs.gov/healthcare/facts-and-features/fact-sheets/aca-working-latino-community/index.html>.
- The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. Status of State Action on the Medicaid Expansion Decision, as of October 14, 2016. Available at <http://kff.org/health-reform/state-indicator/state-activity-around-expanding-medicaid-under-the-affordable-care-act/>. Accessed on December 8, 2016.
- In a national survey of the transgender community, 32 percent of Latinx transgender individuals reported having one or more negative experiences with healthcare providers in the past year. James, S. E., Herman, J. L., Rankin, S., Keisling, M., Mottet, L., & Anafi, M. 2016; 97. *The Report of the 2015 U.S. Transgender Survey*. Washington, DC: National Center for Transgender Equality. Available at: <http://www.transequality.org/sites/default/files/docs/USTS-Full-Report-FINAL.PDF>.
- United States Census Bureau. FFF: Hispanic Heritage Month 2015. Accessed on December 22, 2016. <http://www.census.gov/newsroom/facts-for-features/2015/cb15-ff18.html>. Emily Calderón Galdeano, Deborah A. Santiago, and Morgan Taylor. *Excelencia in Education. Finding Your Workforce: Latinos in Health*. April 2015:4. Available at <http://www.edexcelencia.org/research/workforce/health>.
- In the Rio Grande Valley in Texas, recent cuts in services, combined with increased immigration enforcement, have dramatically limited Latinas' and immigrant women's access to reproductive healthcare. See generally Center for Reproductive Rights, National Latina Institute for Reproductive Health. *Nuestra Voz, Nuestra Salud, Nuestro Texas: The Fight for Women's Reproduc-*



- tive Health in the Rio Grande Valley. November 2013. Available at: <http://www.nuestrotexas.org/pdf/NT-spread.pdf>.
26. Huang P. Anchor Babies, Over-Breeders, and the Population Bomb: The Reemergence of Nativism and Population Control in Anti-Immigration Policies. *Harvard Law Review*. Vol 2: 2008. Available at: http://www.hlpronline.com/Huang_HLPR.pdf.
 27. See generally Center for Reproductive Rights, National Latina Institute for Reproductive Health. *Nuestra Voz, Nuestra Salud, Nuestro Texas: The Fight for Women's Reproductive Health in the Rio Grande Valley*. November 2013. Available at: <http://www.nuestrotexas.org/pdf/NT-spread.pdf>.
 28. National Family Planning and Reproductive Health Association. FY 2017 Funding Request Letter from the Family Planning Coalition to the Office of Budget and Management. October 16, 2015. Available at: http://www.nationalfamilyplanning.org/file/FY17-Domestic-Intl-Family-Planning-Funding-Letter-to-OMB-FINAL_SIGNED-10.16.15.pdf.
 29. National Family Planning and Reproductive Health Association. Key Facts About Title X. http://www.nationalfamilyplanning.org/title-x_title-x-by-state. Accessed on December 22, 2016.
 30. Ibid.
 31. America's Essential Hospitals. *Medicaid and Medicare DSH: Current Rules and Future Challenges*. June 2015. Available at: http://essentialhospitals.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/Mutinsky_MedicaidMedicareDSH_062415_vF.pdf.
 32. Families USA. *A 50-State Look at Medicaid Expansion*. February 2016. <http://familiesusa.org/product/50-state-look-medicaid-expansion>.
 33. National Council of La Raza and Latino Decisions. Press Briefing: The Views of Latinos on the Economy, Health Care, and 2016 Election. October 27, 2016; 23. <http://publications.nclr.org/bitstream/handle/123456789/1641/theviewsoflatinosontheeconomyhealthcareand2016election.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y>.
 34. Center for American Progress. *Affordable Care Act Repeal*. December 9, 2016. <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/healthcare/reports/2016/12/09/294743/fact-sheet-affordable-care-act-repeal/>.
 35. National Council of La Raza and Latino Decisions. Press Briefing: The Views of Latinos on the Economy, Health Care, and 2016 Election. October 27, 2016; 20. <http://publications.nclr.org/bitstream/handle/123456789/1641/theviewsoflatinosontheeconomyhealthcareand2016election.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y>.
 36. National Family Planning and Reproductive Health Association. *Title X: Key Facts About Title X*. http://www.nationalfamilyplanning.org/title-x_title-x-by-state. Accessed on December 22, 2016.